ACA Implementation—Monitoring and Tracking

# The Launch of the Affordable Care Act in Selected States: The Problem of Provider Capacity

March 2014

Ian Hill, Margaret Wilkinson, and John Holahan The Urban Institute





With support from the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation (RWJF), the Urban Institute is undertaking a comprehensive monitoring and tracking project to examine the implementation and effects of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) of 2010. The project began in May 2011 and will take place over several years. The Urban Institute will document changes to the implementation of national health reform in Alabama, Colorado, Illinois, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New Mexico, New York, Oregon, Rhode Island, and Virginia to help states, researchers, and policy-makers learn from the process as it unfolds. This report is one of a series of papers focusing on particular implementation issues in these case study states. Crosscutting reports and state-specific reports on case study states can be found at www.rwjf.org and www.healthpolicycenter.org. The quantitative component of the project is producing analyses of the effects of the ACA on coverage, health expenditures, affordability, access, and premiums in the states and nationally. For more information about the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation's work on coverage, visit www.rwjf.org/coverage.

## **INTRODUCTION**

This brief is one in a series examining what selected states are likely to accomplish in terms of expanding health insurance coverage, increasing transparency and competition in private insurance markets, providing consumer protections in the purchase of coverage, and addressing issues related to provider supply constraints. We compare eight states: five that have chosen to aggressively participate in all aspects of the Affordable Care Act (ACA)—Colorado, Maryland, Minnesota, New York, and Oregon—and three that have taken only a limited or no participation approach—Alabama, Michigan, and Virginia. This brief focuses on how states are addressing provider capacity issues in response to the anticipation of increased demand for health care services.

In this series of analyses, the study states were chosen from among those participating in a multiyear project funded by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation (RWJF). The project provides to states in-kind technical support to assist them with implementing the reform components each state has chosen to pursue; the project also provides funds for qualitative and quantitative research to monitor and track ACA implementation at the state and national levels. RWJF selected these states based on their governments' interest in exploring the options related to state involvement in ACA implementation. Some states pursued implementation aggressively, but in others varying degrees of political opposition to the law

prevented full involvement. The result is that the variation in state commitment to health reform among the RWJF states reflects the variation across the country.

Once again, five of the states have been actively proreform. Not only were these states quick to adopt the ACA, they also actively engaged stakeholders and invested in consumer outreach and education. They contracted with information technology vendors to develop eligibility and enrollment systems, though not all of them experienced a smooth rollout of their websites. Finally, these states have created State-Based Marketplaces (SBMs) and have adopted the Medicaid expansion.

In the other three states, at least in some quarters, there has been strong opposition to ACA implementation. Because of their current circumstances (e.g., lower rates of employer-sponsored coverage and higher uninsurance rates), they have more to gain from health reform than do the other five states. All three rely on the federal government to develop and run their Marketplaces, known as Federally Facilitated Marketplaces (FFMs), although Michigan and Virginia have taken on the Marketplace responsibilities associated with plan management. Two of the three—Alabama and Virginia—have not adopted the Medicaid expansion.

#### THE PROBLEM OF ACCESS TO CARE

Much of the success of the ACA will ultimately hinge on issues surrounding access to care. The potential for millions of Americans to gain new coverage—through either expanded Medicaid or federal and state health insurance Marketplaces—will likely strain the capacity of some provider systems. How much they are strained depends on the extent of the coverage expansion, which depends, in part, on the current uninsurance rate, whether a state adopts the Medicaid expansion, and existing capacity. Critical questions surround the extent to which existing capacity will be able to respond—not only for primary care but also for specialty and behavioral health care.

Interestingly, however, there is considerable disagreement on the extent of the problem. The common belief is that there are simply not enough providers nationwide to serve the population; for example, the Annals of Family *Medicine* recently projected a need for 52,000 primary care physicians by 2025.1 However, most studies focus solely on doctors and not on other types of primary care providers, such as nurse practitioners and physician assistants, who make up one-quarter of the primary care workforce.<sup>2</sup> One recent synthesis of the literature suggests that the number of providers may be adequate, but that it is the manner in which they are deployed that is insufficient. In other words, if health systems did a better job of utilizing existing resources through more efficient practice models and better coordination, they could better meet patients' needs.3 David Auerbach and colleagues recently published research showing that the expansion of primary care medical homes and nurse-managed health centers could dramatically reduce the shortage of primary care physicians.4

Debates on sufficiency aside, most agree that the current provider supply is poorly distributed: shortages are more prevalent in rural and frontier areas, and in low-income and minority communities, than in urban and suburban areas.<sup>5</sup> All states find these distribution problems increasingly difficult to address.

The ACA focused considerable attention on primary care, emphasizing that it should be supported and strengthened in America's reformed health care systems. Several provisions in the law were designed to promote primary care and expand the workforce. Some focused on payments to providers in Medicaid; others increased funding to safety-net providers that traditionally serve low-income individuals and families, and expanded support for a broad range of workforce development initiatives for health professionals; and, finally, many ACA provisions promoted reforms in the way health services are delivered, supporting innovations that improve the efficient and effective delivery of primary and preventive care.

The following sections describe how the eight states are responding to these ACA provisions and working to bolster the capacity of their provider systems. It is important to note that while provider capacity is an issue everywhere, in some of the study states with strong opposition to the ACA, these issues are less of a concern because there has been no Medicaid expansion, and outreach and application assistance are underfunded. As such, these states will likely see a smaller growth in enrollment and less pressure on the provider system. Nonetheless, in all states we find examples of efforts to expand provider capacity.

### MEDICAID PRIMARY CARE FEE INCREASE

The ACA requires states to increase Medicaid payments for certain primary care procedures—rendered by family and general practitioners, pediatricians, and other subspecialists who provide primary care—to 100 percent of Medicare rates. This is not insignificant. On average, Medicaid primary care fees will increase by 73 percent over 2012 levels (although the magnitude of the increase varies considerably by state). However, this rate hike—paid for entirely with federal dollars—lasts only for the two-year period of 2013 through 2014.

Because the rate hike is temporary, stakeholders were not optimistic that it would improve provider participation in Medicaid. What's more, state officials were not confident that they would be able to afford to keep the increases in place beyond 2014. This dire picture only worsened over the past year. Federal rules on this provision were not released until November 2012, making it difficult for states to comply with the January 2013 start date. Indeed, by May, only three states, including Michigan, had implemented the pay raise. Reasons for further delays included the complexity of

Table 1: Average Primary Care Fee Increase, by State, 2013–14

State	Average Primary Care Fee Increase
United States	73%
SBM Study States	
Colorado	32%
Maryland	45%
Minnesota	36%
New York <sup>13</sup>	156%
Oregon	39%
FFM Study States	
Alabama	47%
Michigan	125%
Virginia	36%

Source: Zuckerman, Stephen, and Dana Goin. 2012. How Much Will Medicaid Physician Fees for Primary Care Rise in 2013? Washington, DC: The Urban Institute.

figuring out how to pass fee increases through to primary care providers operating under prepaid managed-care arrangements. <sup>14</sup> Nearly all states—including all of our study states—had finally implemented the increase by September 2013, and most committed to paying providers the higher rates retroactive to January 2013. <sup>15</sup> As illustrated in Table 1, average primary care fee increases for 2013 ranged from a low of 32 percent in

Colorado to a high of 156 percent in New York (due to an independent increase in Medicaid rates subsequent to the survey, it is not clear how much of the increase can be attributed to the ACA). Despite the skepticism, these rate increases are substantial, and states could face political pressures from physicians and hospitals to sustain them, in which case they could markedly affect capacity.

# EXPANSION OF COMMUNITY HEALTH CENTERS

The ACA provides \$11 billion for Federally Qualified Health Centers (FQHCs) over the five-year period from 2011 to 2015, <sup>16,17</sup> with the goal of helping these providers roughly double the number of patients they can serve by 2015. This significant increase builds on the previous decade that also saw federal funding for FQHCs grow, from \$1.2 billion in FY 2001 to \$2.2 billion in FY 2010. <sup>18</sup>

Across the board, stakeholders viewed the ACA as a clear "win" for FQHCs, and many saw health centers well-positioned to play a key role in meeting some of the new demand for primary care expected after ACA implementation. <sup>19</sup> Many community health centers are expected to double their capacity in the coming years due to both increased federal funding and the entry

of a high proportion of their currently uninsured clients into Medicaid, which will bring a valuable revenue source to support operations. Colorado, for example, expects its health centers to double their capacity in the coming years, not only because of increases in federal grants but also because 40 percent of their clients, who were previously uninsured, would likely qualify for expanded Medicaid. Other reasons for optimism, beyond increased funding, include the fact that FQHCs already broadly participate in Medicaid managedcare networks, receive advantageous cost-related prospective payment under Medicaid, and represent strong examples of primary care "medical homes." But advocates point out that more than 20 million people will remain uninsured after full ACA implementation, and FQHCs will need to continue to serve these individuals.

### **EXPANDING PRIMARY CARE WORKFORCE**

The ACA also addresses primary care workforce supply challenges by increasing funding for the National Health Service Corps (NHSC) by \$1.5 billion over five years, with the goal of assisting an additional 15,000 primary care providers (both physician and nonphysician) by 2015 with medical school loan repayments in return for providers' commitments to practice in underserved areas.<sup>20</sup> Moreover, the law included funding for a variety of workforce training and development initiatives for doctors, nurses, and other health professionals. Many observers argue, however, that resistance at the state level to liberalizing scope-of-practice laws will limit the expansion of primary care capacity.<sup>21</sup>

All of our states bolster the NHSC by funding medical school loan repayment programs that reflect the federal program. Colorado's example is noteworthy because of its size—it has provided \$14 million in support of loan repayment for 200 health professionals over a five-year period, matching the size of the federally funded program—and for its funding base, which is largely from philanthropic donations.<sup>22</sup> Doctors Across New York is another state-funded program that is providing \$1.7 million in 2012–13 to support loan repayment, and another \$4.3 million to provide smaller grants to doctors who commit to serving for two years in underserved areas.<sup>23</sup>

In the study states, there was not an abundance of activity aimed at expanding nonphysician providers' scope-of-practice; efforts to do so were typically stymied by the medical professions, according to stakeholders. Still, Minnesota officials created for emergency medical technicians a new certification level called Community Paramedicine, which allows these providers to render certain treatments to chronically ill individuals in their homes to avoid costly ambulance and emergency room services. The state also became only the second in the nation to certify the practice of Dental Therapists, who are mid-level practitioners working under the supervision of licensed dentists.<sup>24</sup>

In 2012 Virginia policy-makers passed legislation that will allow nurse practitioners to practice in separate locations from their team physicians, such as in free clinics, community health centers, and nursing homes.<sup>25</sup> In Alabama, there were interesting "feeder" programs designed to orient students and young people to possible careers in primary care medicine. For example, the Rural Health Scholars program offers high school students summer school sessions featuring coursework on health careers in rural areas. And the Minority Rural Health Pipeline program targets undergraduate college students from underrepresented communities and provides them with academic financial assistance as they complete their pre-med requirements.<sup>26</sup> Another source of primary care capacity, at least for convenient low-intensity care, are retail clinics. There are now more than 1,200 retail clinics throughout the nation and outcomes are generally positive, though their efficiency depends on scope-of-practice regulations or the activities of nurse practitioners.<sup>27</sup>

#### DELIVERY SYSTEM REFORMS

Numerous provisions in the ACA provide grants and incentives for reforming health delivery systems in ways that promise to improve access by enhancing the efficiency, coordination, and quality of service delivery, including such strategies as Accountable Care Organizations (ACOs), Collaborative Care Networks, and Patient-Centered Medical Homes.

In the private sector, important developments include increased consolidation among physician practices and the growth of hospital employment of physicians. In several states (e.g., Oregon and Virginia), up to 50 percent of all physicians in the state are employed by hospitals. For doctors, this is often explained by a desire

to "get out of the business side" of health care, avoid having to shoulder the burden of adopting electronic health records, benefit from hospitals' market strength in negotiating reimbursement rates, and seeing a safer and more stable future in the employ of hospitals. For hospitals, though, the goal was to become larger, with more primary care capacity to provide a steady base for referrals. Although hospital officials often did not attribute this directly to the ACA, they described their desire to become more integrated and saw how greater primary care capacity would enable them to develop medical home capacity, use a mixture of physician and nonphysician providers to render care more efficiently, and better compete in reformed health systems. Increasingly, integrated health systems—like Denver Health and Kaiser Permanente in Colorado—are using

telemedicine to serve rural and remote populations. Providers in these systems even hold e-visits with their patients via Skype when face-to-face visits are either impossible or unnecessary.<sup>28</sup> In Minnesota, such systems as the Mayo Clinic, Avera, and Accenture Health are engaged in tele-ICU, tele-dermatology, and even tele-psychiatry to expand access. In Virginia, for example, large health systems like Sentara and VCU are developing telemedicine and transport services to compensate for provider shortages and to increase their capacity to serve rural areas.<sup>29</sup>

At the same time, insurance providers and managed care companies are incentivizing the adoption of medical homes through increased payments. For instance, in Maryland, CareFirst—the Blue Cross Blue Shield (BCBS) Patient-Centered Medical Home initiative—offers provider groups strong incentives to reduce hospital use and has shown promising results, according to recent BCBS analysis. Indeed, they estimate cost savings of 2.7 percent of total projected 2012 health care costs for its 1 million members (totaling \$98 million) and increased reimbursements for 66 percent of participating primary care panels.<sup>30</sup>

In the public sector, several states saw significant system reforms in the form of Accountable Care Organization-type initiatives under Medicaid, each designed to achieve the complementary goals of containing costs, improving quality, and increasing access to care.

- In Oregon, Coordinated Care Organizations (CCOs) represent regional mergers of health plans, hospitals, physician groups, and county health departments that share responsibility and risk (under global payments) for the full medical, dental, and behavioral health needs of patients. Fifteen CCOs have taken shape since August 2013. Ninety percent of Oregon Health Plan members are enrolled, and early evidence suggests that the model is slowing the growth of spending, decreasing emergency department use, decreasing rates of hospitalizations for chronic conditions, and decreasing hospital readmissions, all while increasing use of primary care.<sup>31</sup>
- Colorado's Accountable Care Collaboratives (ACCs)
  also embrace system coordination at the regional level
  for Medicaid—seven Regional Care Collaborative
  organizations have been formed across the state, each
  working with a team of Primary Care Medical Providers
  and all supported by a Statewide Data Repository
  that collects utilization and costs data and monitors
  quality. Each of these three entities receives a per-

member, per-month payment from Medicaid, while providers also receive fee-for-service reimbursement tied to incentives for reducing emergency department visits, imaging, and hospital readmissions. So far, the program has enrolled over one-third of the state's Medicaid enrollees into ACCs.<sup>32</sup> While the state has slowly transitioned to global payments in one of the regions, and plans to expand global payments and introduce gain-sharing in the future, the program already appears to be saving money—\$20 million in 2012, its first year of operation.<sup>33</sup>

- In Minnesota, the federal State Innovation Model (SIM) demonstration is supporting the formation of six Medicaid ACOs—many relying heavily on safety-net providers—that will serve about 100,000 of the state's Medicaid enrollees.<sup>34</sup>
- New York also received a SIM Pre-Testing State Grant for \$1 million. The funding will help further develop the Health Care Innovation Plan, which includes support for care transitions, community-based care management, ACOs, regional quality improvement collaboratives, and health information technology improvements.<sup>35</sup>
- Michigan received a Model Design SIM Grant for \$1.7
  million to support patient- and family-centered health
  homes, coordination and accountability in medical
  neighborhoods, care bridges from behavioral health
  and long-term care, and the integration of health care
  and community resources.

Significant system reforms also taking place in the public sector are occurring in the form of enhanced Patient-Centered Medical Home Models. Alabama's Patient Care Networks were launched in 2011 and now operate in four regions of the state. Networks of primary care physicians are supported by regional not-for-profit organizations that assist practices in becoming comprehensive medical homes, in providing care coordination and other supports to high-need patients, and in improving quality. Doctors receive enhanced per-member, per-month payment coordination fees, plus shared savings based on their performance. Legislation passed in 2013, based on recommendations of a multistakeholder Medicaid Advisory Commission, aims to expand this model statewide and transition it to a risk-bearing Regional Care Organizations (RCOs) model that will manage the full continuum of health care services for Medicaid beneficiaries under a single capitated rate.<sup>36</sup> In Virginia, private-sector efforts are driving delivery system reform. For instance, Cigna—a large health plan in the state—is sponsoring medical home initiatives in several counties.

#### CONCLUSION

There is considerable agreement that health care reform's success will significantly hinge on whether systems will be able to provide good access to high quality care, and there is considerable fear that these systems will be greatly challenged in their ability to provide such access. States are basically in three kinds of situations. Some, such as Minnesota and New York, will have a relatively small coverage expansion under the ACA because of low uninsurance rates today and, thus, access problems will not dramatically increase. Others, such as Alabama and Virginia, will not have large coverage expansions because they are not expanding Medicaid coverage; these states will also not

see a significant worsening of access issues. However, the final set of states, such as Colorado and Oregon, will see major coverage expansions, and provider capacity issues could become very real. All states face issues with distribution of medical resources, which are often limited in geographic areas where coverage expansions are greatest. Between the Medicaid fee increase, hospitals employing more physicians, expanding primary care capacity and telemedicine capabilities, and growing community health center capacity and delivery system reforms that can lead to more efficient use of existing personnel, there are more reasons to believe access gaps can be addressed.

#### **ENDNOTES**

- 1. Petterson, Stephen M., Winston R. Liaw, Robert L. Phillips Jr., David L. Rabin, David S. Meyers, and Andrew W. Bazemore. "Projecting US Primary Care Physician Workforce Needs: 2010–2025." *Annals of Family Medicine* November/December 2012 20(6). http://annfammed.org/content/10/6/503.full
- US Government Accountability Office. "Primary Care Professionals: Recent Supply Trends, Projections, and Valuation of Services Expected (GAO-08-472T)." US Government Accountability Office. 2008. <a href="http://www.gao.gov/new.items/d08472t.pdf">http://www.gao.gov/new.items/d08472t.pdf</a>
- 3. Dower, Catherine, and Edward O'Neil. "Primary Care Health Workforce in the United States." Report prepared for Robert Wood Johnson Foundation's Synthesis Project. 2011. https://folio.iupui.edu/bitstream/handle/10244/983/070811.policysynthesis.workforce.rpt.pdf.
- Auerbach, David I., Peggy G. Chen, Mark W. Friedberg, Rachel Reid, Christopher Lau, Peter I. Buerhaus, and Ateev Mehrotra. "Nurse-Managed Health Centers and Patient-Centered Medical Homes Could Mitigate Expected Primary Care Physician Shortage." Health Affairs November 2013 32:1933–41. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2013.0596.
- 5. Dower and O'Neil, 2011.
- 6. Hill, Ian, Brigette Courtot, and Margaret Wilkinson. Reaching and Enrolling the Uninsured: Early Efforts to Implement the Affordable Care Act. Washington, DC: The Urban Institute. October 2013. Available at: http://www.urban.org/publications/412917.html
- 7. Zuckerman, Stephen, and Dana Goin. How Much Will Medicaid Physician Fees for Primary Care Rise in 2013? Evidence from a 2012 Survey of Medicaid Physician Fees. Washington, DC The Urban Institute. 2012. <a href="http://kaiserfamilyfoundation.files.wordpress.com/2013/01/8398.pdf">http://kaiserfamilyfoundation.files.wordpress.com/2013/01/8398.pdf</a>
- 8. Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Pub. L. No. 111-148, Section 1202.
- 9. The law also provides a 10 percent reimbursement bonus to Medicare physicians who provide high volumes of primary care services; to qualify for this increased reimbursement, primary care services must account for 60 percent of a physician's charges. This provision, too, is limited in duration and is only effective through 2015.
- 10. Hill, Ian. Will There Be Enough Providers to Meet the Need? Provider Capacity and the ACA. Washington, DC: The Urban Institute. 2012. http://www.urban.org/publications/412699.html.
- US Department of Health and Human Services. Medicaid Program; Payments for Services Furnished by Certain Primary Care Physicians, Final Rule. November 6, 2012. http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2012-11-06/pdf/2012-26507.pdf
- 12. Galewitz, Phil. "Most Doctors Still Waiting on Medicaid Pay Raise." Kaiser Health News. May 14, 2013. <a href="http://capsules.kaiserhealthnews.org/index.php/2013/05/most-doctors-still-waiting-on-medicaid-pay-raise/?utm\_source=feedburner&utm\_medium=feed&utm\_campaign=Feed%3A+Capsules-TheKhnBlog+%28Capsules+-+The+KHN+Blog%29&utm\_content=Google+Reader</a>
- 13. Because New York had independently increased Medicaid fees subsequent to the survey, it is not clear how much of the 156% increase can be attributed to the ACA.
- 14. Galewitz, Phil. "Few Medicaid Docs Have Seen 2013 Pay Raise." Kaiser Health News. July 16, 2013. http://capsules.kaiserhealthnews.org/index.php/2013/07/few-medicaid-docs-have-seen-2013-pay-raise/
- Smith, Vernon, Kathleen Gifford, Eileen Ellis, Robin Rudowitz, and Laura Snyder. Medicaid in a Historic Time of Transformation: Results from a 50-State Medicaid Budget Survey for State Fiscal Years 2013 and 2014. October 2013. http://kaiserfamilyfoundation.files.wordpress.com/2013/10/8498-medicaid-in-a-historic-time-of-transformation.pdf
- 16. Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Pub. L. No. 111-148, Section 5601.
- 17. For FY 2011, Congress cut this funding for FQHCs by \$600,000, bringing the year's appropriation to \$400,000. See Katz, Aaron, Laurie E. Felland, Ian Hill, and Lucy Stark. 2011. A Long and Winding Road: Federally Qualified Health Centers, Community Variation and Prospects Under Reform. Center for Studying Health System Change, No. 21.
- 18. Katz et al., 2011.
- 19. Hill, 2012.
- 20. Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Pub. L. No. 111-148, Sections 5207, 5316, 749A.
- 21. See Bodenheimer, Thomas S., and Mark D. Smith. "Primary Care: Proposed Solutions to the Physician Shortage Without Training More Physicians." *Health Affairs* November 2013 32:1881–1886; doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2013.0234; and Auerbach, et al. 2013.
- 22. Hill, Ian, Brigette Courtot, Randall Bovbjerg, and Fiona Adams. ACA Implementation-Monitoring and Tracking: Colorado Site Visit Report. Washington, DC: The Urban Institute. 2012. http://www.urban.org/publications/412537.html
- 23. New York Department of Health. *Doctors across New York*. <a href="http://www.health.ny.gov/professionals/doctors/graduate\_medical\_education/doctors\_across\_ny/">http://www.health.ny.gov/professionals/doctors/graduate\_medical\_education/doctors\_across\_ny/</a>
- 24. Courtot, Brigette, Stan Dorn, and Vicki Chen. ACA Implementation-Monitoring and Tracking: Minnesota Site Visit Report. Washington, DC: The Urban Institute. 2012. http://www.urban.org/publications/412618.html
- 25. Blumberg, Linda, John Holahan, and Vicki Chen. ACA Implementation Monitoring and Tracking: Virginia Site Visit Report. Washington, DC: The Urban Institute. 2012. http://www.urban.org/publications/412633.html
- 26. Hill, Ian, Kevin Lucia, Katie Keith, and Fiona Adams. ACA Implementation-Monitoring and Tracking: Alabama Site Visit Report. Washington, DC: The Urban Institute. 2012.
- 27. Spetz, Joanne, Stephen T. Parente, Robert J. Town, and Dawn Bazarko. "Scope-of-Practice Laws for Nurse Practitioners Limit Cost Savings That Can Be Achieved in Retail Clinics." *Health Affairs* November 2013 32:1977–1984; doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2013.0544
- 28. Hill et al., 2012, Colorado Site Visit Report.
- 29. Blumberg et al., 2012.
- 30. Care First. "Patient-Centered Medical Home Program Trims Expected Health Care Costs by \$98 million in Second Year." <a href="https://member.carefirst.com/wpsm/portal/!ut/p/c4/04">https://member.carefirst.com/wpsm/portal/!ut/p/c4/04</a> SB8K8xLLM9MSSzPy8xBz9CP0os3hLbzN\_Q09LYwN\_Fw9DA09fi1BHj6AgQwNHM\_2CbEdFANmphzQ!/?WCM\_GLOBAL\_CONTEXT=/wcmwps/wcm/connect/content-member/carefirst/memberportal/medianews/popup/medianews20130606

- 31. Thurston, Erin. "Progress Report Shows Oregon CCOs Are Working." State of Reform. November 7, 2013. <a href="http://stateofreform.com/issues/medicaid/2013/11/progress-report-shows-oregon-ccos-working/">http://stateofreform.com/issues/medicaid/2013/11/progress-report-shows-oregon-ccos-working/</a>
- 32. Ronn, Diana, and Sharon Silow-Carroll. *Medicaid Payment and Delivery Reform in Colorado: ACOs at the Regional Level.* The Commonwealth Fund. 2013. <a href="http://www.commonwealthfund.org/~/media/Files/Publications/Case%20Study/2013/Mar/1666">http://www.commonwealthfund.org/~/media/Files/Publications/Case%20Study/2013/Mar/1666</a> Rodin Medicaid Colorado case study FINAL v2.pdf
- 33. Kerwin McCrimmon, Katie. "Solutions: Better Medicaid primary care saves Colorado \$20M." Denver Business Journal. November 4, 2012. http://www.bizjournals.com/denver/news/2012/11/04/solutions-better-medicaid-primary.html
- 34. Minnesota Department of Human Services. "Healthy Care Delivery System (HCDS) Demonstration." <a href="http://www.dhs.state.mn.us/main/idcplg?ldcService=GET\_DYNAMIC\_CONVERSION&RevisionSelectionMethod=LatestReleased&dDocName=dhs16\_161441">http://www.dhs.state.mn.us/main/idcplg?ldcService=GET\_DYNAMIC\_CONVERSION&RevisionSelectionMethod=LatestReleased&dDocName=dhs16\_161441</a>
- 35. Silow-Carrol, Sharon, and JoAnn Lamphere. State Innovation Models: Early Experiences and Challenges of an initiative to Advance Broad Health System Reform. The Commonwealth Fund. September 2013. <a href="http://www.commonwealthfund.org/~/media/Files/Publications/Issue%20Brief/2013/Sep/1706\_SilowCarroll\_state\_innovation\_models\_ib1.pdf">http://www.commonwealthfund.org/~/media/Files/Publications/Issue%20Brief/2013/Sep/1706\_SilowCarroll\_state\_innovation\_models\_ib1.pdf</a>
- 36. National Academy for State Health Policy. "Alabama: Patient 1st and Patient Care Networks of Alabama (PCNA)." <a href="http://www.nashp.org/med-home-states/alabama#">http://www.nashp.org/med-home-states/alabama#</a>

Copyright<sup>©</sup> March 2014. The Urban Institute. Permission is granted for reproduction of this file, with attribution to the Urban Institute.

#### About the Authors and Acknowledgements

Ian Hill is a senior fellow, Margaret Wilkinson is a research assistant, and John Holahan is an Institute fellow at the Health Policy Center of the Urban Institute. This study was funded by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. We would like to thank the many state officials who generously provided information and insights during our interviews.

#### **About the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation**

For more than 40 years the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation has worked to improve the health and health care of all Americans. We are striving to build a national culture of health that will enable all Americans to live longer, healthier lives now and for generations to come. For more information, visit www.rwjf.org. Follow the Foundation on Twitter at www.rwjf.org/twitter or on Facebook at www.rwjf.org/facebook.

#### **About the Urban Institute**

The Urban Institute is a nonprofit, nonpartisan policy research and educational organization that examines the social, economic and governance problems facing the nation. For more information, visit http://www.urban.org. Follow the Urban Institute on Twitter www.urban.org/twitter or Facebook www.urban.org/facebook. More information specific to the Urban Institute's Health Policy Center, its staff, and its recent research can be found at www.healthpolicycenter.org.